ADVISORY COUNCIL ON WILDLIFE & FRESHWATER FISH MINUTES

TUESDAY, APRIL 29, 2014
Hunter Education Building
3018 Bayside Road, Dover, Delaware

Phone 302-739-9912, FAX 302-739-6157
ADVISORY COUNCIL           
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1.  Edward A. Montague, Chair 
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3.  Steven M. Kendus
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4. Rob Hossler
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The meeting was called to order by Chairman Montague at 7:30 PM.
Agenda Item 1.   Approval of Minutes (Chairman).


A motion was made and voted unanimously to approve the March 25, 2014 minutes as written.  
Agenda Item 2.  Hunter Education Program (Mark Ostroski).


Mark Ostroski, Hunter Education Coordinator, gave a PowerPoint presentation on the Division’s hunter education program.  Hunter education staff members include Mr. Ostroski, an administrative assistant which is shared with the Wildlife Section, and 107 volunteer instructors; there was also one paid seasonal instructor (pilot program) from November 2013 through February 2014.  Mr. Ostroski reported that from October 2013 – present there were 323 students enrolled in the basic hunter education class and 298 students enrolled in the internet basic hunter program.  Other education class enrollments were 54 for basic trapper, 10 for handgun for deer, 15 for bowhunter, 160 for mandatory turkey, and 7 for Young Waterfowlers, for a total of 867 students.  Mr. Ostroski stated that class enrollments were up this year compared to previous years’ enrollments.  Since October 1, 2013, 36 classes were held, consisting of 11 basic hunter, 13 internet basic hunter, 2 basic trapper, 1 handgun for deer, 2 bowhunter, 6 mandatory turkey and 1 Young Waterfowlers.  

Future class dates are as follows:

· Master Hunter Core Course – June 21 & June 22.
· Traditional Courses at Ommelanden – May, June, July and August.
· Traditional Courses at Owens Station – July, August, September and October.

· Field Day Courses for internet graduates will be l per month from May through July.  There will be 4 per month from August through February.

· Young Waterfowlers Course is tentatively scheduled for September in Sussex County.

Mr. Ostroski answered a variety of questions from the Council members.
Director Saveikis brought attention to the Division’s new slogan that was included in Mr. Ostroski’s presentation: “We Bring You Delaware’s Great Outdoors through Science and Service,” which was established by the Division’s Staff Advisory Group.  This slogan defines the Division’s purpose and operating principles and will be used on all presentations, emails, letterhead, and correspondence.
Agenda Item 3.  Sportsmen Against Hunger Program Update (Wayne Lehman).


Wayne Lehman, Fish & Wildlife Regional Manager for Kent County, gave a PowerPoint presentation on Delaware’s Sportsmen Against Hunger Program.  The 2013 – 2014 hunting season resulted in the donation of 645 deer, totaling 21,223 pounds of venison donated to 30 shelters and food pantries throughout Delaware.  The amount of donated venison was slightly lower than the 2012 – 2013 season.  Since 1992, the program has donated 432,140 pounds of venison from 11,223 deer.  Donated deer are processed by private butchers and the Sussex Correctional Center using funding provided by the Division, with $2,213 in savings realized this past year as the result of changing the private butchers’ fees from $45.00 per deer to $1.62 per pound of processed venison.  

Agenda Item 4.  Impoundment Management Strategy (Rob Hossler).

Rob Hossler, Program Manager for Wildlife Species Research and Conservation, introduced Jeremy Ashe, the Division’s new Bayshore Habitat Restoration Manager. Rob and Jeremy presented the Division’s impoundment management strategy to adapt to ongoing and anticipated impacts from sea level rise.  The Division is considering numerous options to prevent sea level rise from impacting our state-managed coastal impoundments similar to that which occurred at the Prime Hook National Wildlife Refuge where a series of storm events caused breeches and salt water intrusion and the loss of impoundment habitats. One option being evaluated is to convert appropriate agricultural land near the marsh edge on Division property into new impoundments.  The Division obtained grant funding from the Wildlife Conservation Society and the National Wildlife Federation to try this strategic retreat approach involving creating such an 86-acre freshwater impoundment at the Ted Harvey Wildlife Area as a potential high quality replacement for a larger saline impoundment likely to be lost due to sea level rise or significant storm events.  This pro-active approach is being observed as a test case by many other wildlife agencies on the east coast that are  struggling to maintain the important functions and values of coastal impoundments for waterfowl, shorebirds, wading birds, furbearers, and fish species as well as for hunters, anglers, and wildlife viewers. 

Agenda Item 5. Director Update (David E. Saveikis).

Director Saveikis gave the following Division update:

H.B. 238, developed by the Division to defer possession limits for migratory game birds to federal regulations rather than being limited to current Delaware law of two times the daily bag limit, was released from the Senate Natural Resources Committee on April 9 and will next go to the Senate for vote.  
H.B. 98, developed by the Division and introduced last year to establish gray fox, skunk and weasel as game animals, was released from the Senate Natural Resources Committee on April 9.  Senate Amendment No. 1 which proposes to remove the gray fox from H.B. 98’s proposed list of game animals was introduced today to limit the Division to developing regulations to only allow for the incidental taking of the gray fox (i.e., no directed trapping or hunting seasons); the amendment and bill could be on the Senate floor as early as tomorrow. After discussion the Council made a motion and voted unanimously to draft a resolution supporting H.B. 98 as originally written without Amendment No. 1.  Chairman Montague asked Councilman Kendus to serve as a Chair to work on this resolution. 

Director Saveikis reported that due to continued hunting and trapping license revenue shortfalls that the Division is preparing to cut some services provided by the Wildlife Section (this topic and the $300,000 – 450,000 annual license revenue shortfall have been discussed at four previous Advisory Council meetings).  In addition to about $200,000 in recent budget savings through internal program efficiencies, the Division is considering the following service reductions:
(1) Reduce number of seasonal employees and operating hours at Ommelanden shooting range;
(2) Hire fewer seasonal employees for wildlife area maintenance and operations; 
(3) Close access to some wildlife areas after hunting seasons starting as soon as May 15;
(4) Reduce number of hunting days at specific wildlife areas; 
(5) Reduce habitat management on wildlife areas such as planting dove strips and sunflowers, mowing, and invasive species control; 
(6) Eliminate all license account expenditures that cannot be matched to federal grants, including  reducing all activities associated with wildlife rehabilitation, nuisance wildlife, and dog training areas;
(7) Charge $500 for use of Division dog field trial areas; and
(8) Eliminate use of three fleet vehicles. 
Director Saveikis announced that the annual waterfowl and trout stamp contests were held on April 24 at the agricultural museum in Dover.  This year’s waterfowl stamp contest was the 35th anniversary edition of the waterfowl stamp and also a special Governor’s edition with a Bayshore Initiative theme.   Richard Clifton of Milford was the winner of the waterfowl stamp contest and Bart Gelesh of Wilmington was the winner of the trout stamp contest.   The winning entries will be on display in the agricultural museum for the next two weeks.  Next year’s waterfowl stamp contest will begin a five-year consecutive series featuring different hunting dog breeds and waterfowl species. Councilman Kendus who served as a judge this year for these contests reported that he was very impressed with the contests and was honored to serve. Chairman Montague asked if Councilman Johnson would serve as a judge next year and he agreed.  
AGENDA FOR THE 5/27/2014 ADVISORY COUNCIL MEETING

1. Approval of Minutes (Chairman).
2. Update on NWCO Permits (Joe Rogerson).

3. Shad Hatchery (Mike Stangl).

4. Update on Turkey Season (Matt DiBona).

5. Director Update (Director David E. Saveikis).
There being no further business, a motion was made and carried that the meeting be adjourned at 9:17 PM.

Sincerely,
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Karen Kennedy

Recording Secretary
